
First North Carolina Record of a Wheatear
STEPHEN MURPHY
P.O. Box 571
Franklin, N.C. 28734

About 0800 on 11 October 1981, I saw a small flock of Eastern Bluebirds
alight in a Flowering Dogwood tree in the front yard of my home at Franklin,
Macon County, N.C. I noticed one of the birds was unusually light colored for a
bluebird. With binoculars I observed, from a distance of about 40 feet, that the
bird in question was not only a pale brown color on both top and bottom but
also did not have the hunched-over look of a bluebird.

It was definitely a bird that I had never seen before. My first view of it, as it
perched in the dogwood tree, was a profile, and I noticed a thin bill, possibly even
a little thinner than that of the bluebird, as well as a pale brown color on the head,
back, underparts, and upper half of the wings. The lower half of the wings was
very dark, maybe even black, and what I could see of the rear portion of the tail
was black also. The bird was constantly flicking its wings and bobbing up and
down, and each time it flicked its wings I could see some white on its rump.

I went outside to get a closer look and was able to approach to less than 20
feet: I was now at about a three-quarter angle to the rear of the bird and for the
first time noticed a hint of a pale eye stripe, not quite white. I also noticed the
white of the rump was far more extensive than I had thought at first. When the
bird became alarmed at my approach and flew, I could see a really tremendous
contrast between the bright white of the rump and the black of the tail.

The bird then flew to some power lines, and I went back to the house, hoping
it would return. About 15 minutes later I noticed the bird was with a small flock
of Song Sparrows. At this time whenever the bird flicked its wings I was able to
observe a pattern between the black and white on the tail. The rear portion of the
tail, about one-third, was black and then a black stripe, maybe one-third the
width of the tail, ran up the tail. The entire rump and rest of the tail were bright
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white except for a very small strip—about 1/4 inch at the very tip of the tail—that
was buff colored.

I saw the bird 8 or 10 different times between 0800 and 1030, when the sun
burned off the overcast and the day warmed up. I was unable to locate it after that
time, nor could I find it the next two mornings. I believe the bird was a Wheatear
(Oenanthe oenanthe), a species previously reported only once from the Carolinas.
Andrew Simons watched one at close range while golfing at the Charleston
County Club, 1 October 1960. He noted the inverted T and rump patch together
with the pumping action. Although E.B. Chamberlain (Chat 24:102) accepted this
report and stated that the observation places the species on the South Carolina
Hypothetical List, the Wheatear is not mentioned in the 1970 edition of South
Carolina Bird Life, as revised by Burton. The species is, however, listed in Birds
of the Carolinas (Potter, Parnell, and Teulings, 1980).

[NOTE: Publication of the above field note adds the Wheatear to the North
Carolina state bird list with Provisional I status.—DSL]
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